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Mashpee Planning Board 

 Minutes of Meeting 

Wednesday, January 18, 2023 at 7:00PM 

Mashpee Town Hall - Waquoit Meeting Room 

16 Great Neck Road North 

Mashpee, Ma 02649 

 

Broadcast Live on Local Channel 18  

Call-in Conference Number: (508)-539-1400 x 8585 

Streamed Live on the Town of Mashpee website 

https://www.mashpeema.gov/channel -18 

 

Present: Chair Mary Waygan, Dennis Balzarini, Mike Richardson, John Fulone, Robert (Rob) 

Hansen 

Also Present: Evan Lehrer – Town Planner, Drew McManus – Conservation Agent   

Virtually Present: Karen Faulkner  

CALL TO ORDER 

Chairwoman Waygan called the meeting of the Planning Board to order at 7:00P.M. The 

Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  

 

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – December 21, 2022  

No comments were made regarding the meeting minutes for December 21, 2022.  

 

MOTION:  

Mr. Balzarini made a motion to accept the meeting minutes as presented. Seconded by 

Mr. Richardson. All in favor.  

 

PUBLIC HEARING  

7:10PM (Continued from 12/21/2022)  

   Applicant:  Pleasantwood Homes LLC 

   Location:    20 Tudor Terrace (Map 29, Block 198) 

Request:  The applicant requests approval of a modification to Spring     

Hill West Definitive Subdivision Plan of land that would modify 

the lot lines of Lots 40, 41, and 42, to give adequate frontage 

for three new building lots proposed for incorporation into the 

subdivision. The three proposed lots to be created and 

incorporated into the cluster subdivision are on a parcel of 

land totaling 6.024 acres. This proposal will continue the 

https://www.mashpeema.gov/channel%20-18
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cluster configuration of the existing subdivision and will add 

2.49 acres to open space consistent with the requirements of 

the Mashpee Zoning Bylaw at the time of cluster subdivision’s 

approval in 1989. 

 

7:15PM (Continued from 12/21/2022) 

 Applicant:  Pleasantwood Homes LLC  

  Location:   20 Tudor Terrace (Map 29, Block 198) 

   Request:    The applicant requests approval of a modification to a special 

permit approved October 6, 2022 that approved the creation of 

45 single-family building lots in cluster configuration on 23.738 

acres of land and preserved 17.153 acres of open space. The 

applicant seeks to modify the special permit decision to 

incorporate the additional three building lots proposed.  

 

Chair Waygan opened up the Public Hearings. Christopher Kirrane sent correspondence 

addressed 1/17/23 to Ms. Waygan and the Planning Board. He requested the Public Hearings 

be extended to the February 1, 2023 meeting to allow him to adequately respond to Town 

Counsel’s request for information.    

 

MOTION:  

Mr. Balzarini made a motion to continue the Public Hearings to Wednesday, February 1, 

2023 at 7:10PM and 7:15PM respectively. Seconded by Ms. Faulkner. All in favor.  

 

NEW BUSINESS  

Execute Tripartite Agreement with Willowbend for the purposes of securing completion 

of roadway and utility construction at the subdivision referred to as Willow Circle. 

Covenant released 12/09/2022.  

Mr. Lehrer reminded the Board at the December meeting they voted to establish to release 

the lots and establish a bond amount. Mr. Pesce reviewed and approved. There is an 

agreement with the Planning Board, the applicant, and their mortgage lender. The draft 

agreement in the packet this evening has been accepted by Town Counsel. He has the hard 

copy for signatures this evening.  

 

Ms. Waygan noted that agreement would remain in effect even in the event of a foreclosure 

by the mortgagee.  

 

MOTION:  

Mr. Balzarini made a motion to approve the Tripartite Agreement as presented and to 

sign the agreement. Seconded by Mr. Richardson. All in favor. 
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Mr. Lehrer only needs a majority of the Board, so everyone present signed the agreement 

except Ms. Faulkner. Ms. Waygan inquired if everyone was signing voluntarily for the stated 

purpose, as their names were going to be notarized. Everyone acknowledged yes.  

 

Zoning Bylaw Amendments proposed for May 2023 Town Meeting  

- Correspondence from Town Manager’s Office  

Ms. Waygan commented that Mr. Collins is setting a deadline of Monday, February 13, 2023 

for submittal of any warrant articles to the Select Board for the May Town Meeting.  

 

- Review and discuss current zoning regulations pertaining to Solar Energy Systems, 

recently submitted amendments to the zoning bylaw for Solar Energy, and contemplate 

amendment pathways that are consistent with MGL Chapter 40A Section 3 in 

consideration of Tracer Lane II Realty, LLC v. City of Waltham case.  

Mr. Lehrer brought new material to the Board’s attention for solar energy proposal. He 

included the petition articles that have been filed as well as the Solar Energy Overlay District. 

Chapter 40A Section 3 prohibits the town from unreasonably regulating solar energy systems 

throughout the town. That was affirmed by the recent court case, restricting the use to only a 

single district only. In Mashpee it is restricted solely to Industrial, which is only a small area. 

As Mashpee is in similar standing it has been advised by Counsel to reevaluate solar to be 

consistent with Chapter 40A Section 3. There are options before the Board, where to go 

policy wise, as there has been no decision made one way or the other.  

 

Ms. Waygan would like to submit something.  

 

Ms. Faulkner stated small scale and roof mounted are by right, but medium and large scale 

are by special permit, and she asked if that was in every zoning district.  

 

Mr. Lehrer confirmed that medium and large scale are only allowed in the Industrial District. It 

can be approved without special permit, it would just need review through the Site Plan 

Review Committee. We currently allow small scale ground mounted solar throughout the 

town.  

 

Ms. Waygan supports medium and large scale solar throughout the commercial districts: C1, 

C2, C3 and I1. If a residential property is interested, they need to come before the Board and 

do an overlay. She would like to strike R3 and R5 and if the Town Planner gets a proposal 

they can work out that overlay. The Select Board rejected this because it originally was 

presented as town wide.  

 

Mr. Lehrer noted when they first wrote this it was a very liberal approach. Performance 

standards were robust with 100ft. buffers, which is a significant distance to any dwelling. One 
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point he would like to raise, when considering community character, pedestrian friendliness, 

and walkability, solar is not a great use to achieve those goals. An Overlay District approach 

is a good approach, it should be accompanied by identifying parcels to be included in that 

district.  

 

Ms. Waygan thinks what they have now is not sufficient, even though they are allowed in 

industrial, it is not a good bylaw. They looked at several bylaws along with the model bylaw for 

the state and read bylaws for different towns.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stands by the performance standards and the framework for the use that was built 

into the bylaw, it’s the appropriateness of the use in the Commercial Districts that he 

questions.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated if they don’t have enough land set aside then they become a target for 

being unregulated. This is why she thinks C1, C2, and C3 need to be added. In a housing 

crisis, why are we using residentially zoned land for energy generation? She wants to put this 

in now and they don’t have time to look at other lots at this time.   

 

Mr. Lehrer wants to caution, we are in a housing crisis. As we have gone through the LCP 

and have consumed the data, everything is driving us towards development and 

redevelopment and telling us to stop constructing single family dwellings. For that reason, it is 

not advantageous to utilize land area in Commercial Districts for solar energy use.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated that is a backwards thought process. Commercial properties are not 

zoned for housing unless a Chapter 40B is used or open space incentive development 

(OSID). There is no potential for large tracks of housing in commercial. What we are learning 

from the comprehensive permit process is people don’t want the town overdeveloped, they 

want clean water, and to maintain the rural character. Mr. Lehrer agreed this was all true. She 

went on to say this is being driven because there is a law suit that could be given free range 

to someone who brought in a proposal. We need a zoning bylaw that allows more land to be 

used for solar. If we add C1, C2, C3, that covers that. Then we can search for other parcels 

that don’t fall under commercial zones and industrial for an overlay. She wants to get this on 

the Town Warrant this season, as it makes them vulnerable for another six months if not 

brought to May Town Meeting. As they are not getting a lot of proposals for redevelopment, it 

protects them from a strange proposal coming in without a basic solar bylaw in place, thus 

making them vulnerable for a lawsuit. There is a huge advantage to adding this to the bylaw 

for now.  
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Mr. Lehrer is concerned as redevelopment bylaws are considered you will end up 

incentivizing a use in a district that would be more advantageous as housing or a 

redevelopment project.  

 

Mr. Richardson commented there will be a lot of pressure on housing going forward. He 

expects, unless Mashpee can do something, at some point they will be forced to do 

something. That may change some zoning in place right now. He asked if approving solar in 

some of the suggested areas potentially eliminates that land use.   

 

Mr. Lehrer gave the example of allowing large scale in the C1, how would everyone feel if the 

undeveloped area of Mashpee Commons became a large scale solar energy system.   

 

Ms. Waygan does not want solar anywhere, but we are vulnerable to an unregulated proposal 

getting granted without any performance standards or guidelines.   

 

Mr. Lehrer thinks they have some time to develop an Overlay District and do some planning to 

get it right.  

 

Ms. Waygan wants this on the Warrant for May. This is the first Town Meeting they have to 

get this done after that case law and they should act quickly. She polled the Board on having 

it in C1, C2, and C3.  

 

Ms. Faulkner noted 5% of land is in commercial.  

 

Ms. Waygan calculated 5% commercial and 2% industrial, as a vast majority of that land is 

JBCC.   

 

Ms. Faulkner is okay with the commercial and industrial only. Mr. Fulone would like to see the 

Town Planner put together parcels. Mr. Balzarini does not want to see large and medium 

scale solar in residential. He is okay in the Commercial District and Industrial District. Mr. 

Richardson feels a little uncomfortable moving forward with the decision of adding 

commercial. He feels when you make that decision you close the door on some other 

possibilities.  Ms. Waygan asked Mr. Richardson specifically, if he was okay with striking R1, 

R3, and R5, as they will need that 5% to get to 7% total. She noted any land being added as 

an Overlay District will not even change those percentages. That equates to maybe 20 acres 

at most in town as there is not a lot of vacant residential land.  

 

Mr. Lehrer does not think it is necessary to harp on percentages. You can’t regulate where an 

effective prohibition is. He doesn’t agree with adding C1, C2, and C3.  
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Mr. Balzarini wanted Mr. Lehrer to explain again why he does not want the Commercial 

District added. 

 

Mr. Lehrer agreed that commercial roofs and parking lots were great. However, to clear a 

large tract or redevelop commercial, when we are trying to redevelop for different uses, the 

solar energy has no vibrancy whatsoever, and they are not suitable. Mr. Lehrer thinks it would 

be a mistake to not include residential.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated they were told to put more land in, because what they have now is not 

sufficient. She reiterated the parcels have not been identified or prepared for them yet and 

they have one more meeting, and she wants to get this on Town Meeting. Someone has their 

eye on a parcel who is clever at submitting when there is a legal liability with the town. She 

believes it is irresponsible to not go forward.  

 

Mr. Fulone stated they have one more meeting for May, but plenty of time to hit the October 

Town Meeting.  

 

Mr. Balzarini changed his mind, he does not like C1 and C2. He doesn’t understand why they 

need to add land with urgency.  

 

Mr. Lehrer answered that the court case does not compel them to add anything. They 

absolutely need to reevaluate, but Legal Counsel is not saying they must do this immediately. 

He wants to go through the proper planning process to do it right. Three years later, he admits 

the original submitted proposal needs reevaluating. He is owning that now.  

 

Mr. Fulone thinks it is irresponsible to submit an amendment that is half baked. He wants Mr. 

Lehrer to do this right.  

 

Mr. Lehrer wants to establish an Overlay District. His main concern lies in long term priorities 

for development and redevelopment in the C1, C2, and C3 for housing. Additionally, those are 

districts we are trying to incentivize as a pedestrian friendly mixture of uses to supported 

housing types that are badly needed. To incentivize the development of solar energy systems 

that lack vibrancy and don’t contribute to the housing stock, he would consider a detriment to 

long term goals, when they have a minimum criteria established by this court case via an 

Overlay District. He is simply asking for a little more time to identify adequate parcels, likely 

including some in the Commercial Districts. They need to look beyond the scope of zoning 

because it would be detrimental to other goals the community already identified during the 

LCP process.  

 

Mr. Richardson and Mr. Fulone are in support of the Town Planner’s proposal.   
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Mr. Lehrer posed the question, how would the Board feel about the character of the town if 

they drove the rotary and there was a 100 acres of solar panels. If you’re going to do a zoning 

change, do it with the intent to not incentivize bad development.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated in the meantime they will move on and continue this discussion at the 

next meeting about what parcels or districts will be added. Bullet C says ground mounted 

energy systems have to be consistent with applicable local, state, and federal regulations. 

Bullet D says the owner maintains the facility in good condition. Bullet E discusses 

dimensional criteria. Small systems one and two were already passed. It goes into 

dimensional for medium and large scale systems. Bullet F discusses the special permit rules 

and application requirements. She asked Mr. Lehrer if there was a height maximum on the 

panels. Ms. Faulkner stated the maximum ground mount height is 15ft. above the grade. She 

elaborated that bullet F states what needs to be done to submit the special permit. Lastly, 

bullet G delves into required performance standards such as visual impacts, signage, 

setbacks, vegetation management, noise generation, fencing, land clearing, erosion, and 

emergency services.  

 

Ms. Faulkner wants to make sure there is proper vegetation. Her main concern is screening, 

which is decided by the Planning Board. She really likes staggered evergreens. She also 

noted the average life of a solar array is 20 years.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated the distance to a wetland is 100ft and 200ft to a waterbody such as a 

pond or river, which matches the MA River Act and Wetlands Act. Three members agreed to 

add this.  

 

Mr. Hansen stated the fences around solar shall provide a minimum of six inches between the 

ground and bottom of the fence. There was no mention of a maximum.  

 

Mr. Lehrer commented there are security considerations that will need to be taken into 

account. There shall be a six inch clearance that shall not exceed six inches.  

 

Ms. Waygan went on to the next section, to amend land space requirements.  

 

Mr. Lehrer clarified that at the time this was written, the purpose was for someone who 

doesn’t have good solar access based on their roofs orientation to the sun. They would need 

to put a fixed tilt mount which could raise the elevation and allow an exception to create a 

non-conformity for that purpose. He does not want to suggest a face tilt mount on the roof.   
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Ms. Waygan will get rid of the fixed tilt roof mount. The next item is to see if the Board would 

allow 25ft. as minimum lot frontage. All that is needed is access, such as a road. If it is bigger 

you are just clearing more of that vegetative buffer. She then moved on to definitions.  

 

Mr. Lehrer needs to confirm all definitions were approved for large scale and he will have that 

information for next meeting. He noted the definitions will need to be included to proceed.  

 

Mr. Fulone asked if Mr. Lehrer will have the Overlay District prepared for next meeting. Mr. 

Lehrer said unlikely, but he will take a stab, he acknowledged it will take a fair amount of 

research.  

 

OLD BUSINESS  

Local Comprehensive Plan Updates with Weston & Sampson  

- Special Meeting January 25, 2023 6:00PM  

This meeting will be held at the Public Library. Mashpee TV will be recording the session, it 

will not be live. They will load it to the website and will be providing microphones for comment.  

 

- Survey Update  

Mr. Lehrer does not want to touch upon this too much as there is the special meeting next 

week. He is still compiling analysis of data collection. There were 620 participants. Ms. 

Waygan would like the survey results tomorrow. Mr. Richardson asked for the ages of the 

respondents.  

 

- Workshops and Focus Groups 

50 people were in attendance with new faces present.  

 

- Updating the Vision Statement  

There is a draft vision statement in preparation for the special meeting next week.  

 

Affordable and Workforce Housing  

- ADU Workshop  

Mr. Lehrer is looking to identify a Feb/March launch date. Ms. Waygan noted March is better. 

He is also not opposed to April/May, but there is flexibility.  

 

- HPP  

Mr. Lehrer noted the final edits are done and they are getting prepared to issue consultants 

and advertise the RFQ within the next week.  

 

- Regional Housing Strategy  
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Ms. Waygan commented there is information in the packet this evening regarding the 

Regional Housing Strategy, a new initiative put out by the Cape Cod Commission. There are 

four pages, one comprises the housing profile of Mashpee. The housing profile is a three 

page graphic oriented document. They had a meeting with Michaela Wyman Colombo, Evan 

Lehrer, Ms. Waygan, Allan Isbitz, and three staff members from the Commission. They went 

through the profile draft and she would like Planning Board members to review the draft and 

bring forth comments regarding zoning. It talks about residential development ordinances, 

accessory apartments, multifamily housing by right, and inclusionary zoning. She added 

transfer of development rights (OSID bylaw) and a redevelopment bylaw. There are only three 

mentioned and she would like Board members to come up with more.  

 

Mr. Balzarini thinks about redevelopment for Stop & Shop.  An addition could be built on top 

of the building that could provide workforce housing apartments for Mashpee Commons. 

 

Mr. Lehrer stated the meeting was very preliminary and there will be an engagement piece 

with Public Comment period and additional workshops. He will elaborate more at a later date.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated all commercial space on the upper floors of the Bell Tower Mall in 

Centerville is housing. There is an ordinance in Barnstable that allows for top of the shop 

housing above commercial. She also commented about the article in the Cape Cod Times 

about the Cape Cod Mall housing initiative. She is unsure where exactly the housing will be, 

but the parking lot is huge. Redevelopment will bring on a lot of housing units.   

 

Mr. Richardson inquired about the JBCC and workforce housing. Mr. Balzarini has been 

asking this for years, they could give each town 100 acres, have a bus there, affordable or 

veteran housing, there are roads as well as a wastewater facility, that needs more users.  

 

Clean Water Initiative  

Update on community engagement and education strategy  

Mr. Lehrer commented there were a number of articles for consideration to the Select Board 

for October Town Meeting. These included proposals to provide restrictions on development 

in floodplains and bringing in materials to raise elevations of lots. Additionally, the Department 

of Natural Resources proposed increasing the wetlands jurisdictional buffer to 150ft. and the 

contemplation of fertilizer restrictions. Last Town Meeting, there was a fair amount of 

misinformation born and spun that impacted these articles. Many folks provided feedback that 

they had inadequate time to resonate with them, as well as stating committees didn’t have 

enough knowledge. Department Heads met weekly to identify strategies for subsequent 

action and how to fill gaps. We need to better position these articles for success, as they 

pertain to important changes the town should be addressing. They began identifying 

detriments to certain property owners these articles would impact and begin reworking. The fill 
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proposal is a modification of what was proposed last summer. Staff are contemplating a 

robust education and engagement strategy to garner support, and make sure there is 

awareness to operations and impacts to allow for informed decision making. As the deadline 

for this upcoming Town Meeting is approaching, he is getting feedback that people don’t want 

to wait until October. The fill proposition is being presented to the Board in the form of a 

zoning bylaw, that would be submitted by the Planning Board, presented to the Select Board, 

placed on the warrant, and would need a 2/3 majority vote at the subsequent Town Meeting. 

Education and engagement is a crucial component of success. Relative to process and time, 

he has been looking at what framework these regulations will live in. He contemplated with 

the Conservation Director and the Health Agent for additional strategies or other approaches 

that could be taken. Fill is being presented as a zoning bylaw, but does not necessarily have 

to live in the zoning bylaw. He invited Drew McManus here to help explain how this item could 

be moved more expeditiously for October, but allows for education engagements. 

Alternatively, these could be presented as regulatory modifications promulgated 

independently by the Conservation Commission and the Board of Health, who can do this 

within a public meeting without necessitating the need for a Town Meeting vote. He would not 

suggest this pathway without it being appropriately married to the community engagement 

piece that was previously defined.  

 

- Floodplain Development Zoning  

Drew McManus, Conservation Agent, explained under the Chapter 172 Mashpee Wetland 

Bylaw, there are regulations that deal with all manner of wetland resource areas, coastal and 

inland, and land subject to coastal storm flow. That last term relates to the 100 year flood 

plain Velocity Zone, A zone, AE zone, but does not include the X zone. There is no buffer 

zone attached under the regulations. All other wetlands have 100ft buffer zone. Under the 

town’s authority, the Commission is empowered to make amendments and changes to edit 

regulations, as long as it falls under the scope of the bylaw. When it comes to the issue of fill 

in the flood zone, the Commission could take this avenue as they have jurisdictional authority 

over all areas of the 100 year flood plain. This could be picked up through the Public Meeting 

process. They have an advisory bylaw review subcommittee, which represents less than a 

quorum, and their purpose is to discuss each regulation for updates. This could be brought 

before the subcommittee, the process would involve Town Counsel, once a draft is 

established it would go to the Conservation Commission in a Public Meeting, appear on the 

agenda, and take the subcommittee’s recommendation. The following meeting would hold an 

advertised Public Comment on these proposed regulatory changes. Regulations in draft form 

would be posted on the website, copies would be provided, and 100% transparency for 

awareness and outreach is key. Based on the outcome, there may be another meeting of the 

subcommittee for further amendments, and finally advertising for a promulgation of the final 

draft of the regulation.  
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Mr. Balzarini stated when the Board tried to pass this the drawings were not well received. In 

the flood zone you have to be 14 feet, and they didn’t understand that. People on Shore Drive 

don’t want columns they want the foundation with a level yard, that’s why they are using fill. 

Two new permits were given in his neighborhood, and they are still giving Title V permits. 

With the changes for sewer and septic occurring, how come alternative systems are not being 

considered? One house is on the boat landing, four houses down from the river, with a Title V 

for 5 bedrooms.   

 

Mr. McManus commented under Regulation 30 for prevention of pollution, allows a parts per 

million range requirement for all nutrient loading. Septic system leaching, storm water runoff, 

and fertilizer, everything that contributes to nutrient loading on a given lot, will have to meet 

the parts per million range. This is based on consultation with the Health Agent. That will 

require any septic upgrade to go to an IA system. The only issue is the scenario that leads to 

an upgrade like a failure with no expansion or increase in flow, is that reason to require an IA 

system in that circumstance. New development and pitching a Title V system is a perfect 

scenario to require an IA system. They are currently figuring what is justified and what is 

burdensome. As far as the parts per million, the threshold started as five. He is unsure if the 

state is going along with this. With the range, which would still reduce impacts, the range of 

parts per million is lower than what is typically being seen with all inputs, not just septic, but 

everything that contributes to nutrient loading within a lot. They do know the original five parts 

per million is unachievable and not feasible to get that low in the absence of sewering. You do 

not want to introduce something that is unenforceable. A range will reduce nutrient loads and 

empower the Commission to not just recommend but also require IA systems.   

 

Mr. Richardson wants to make sure everybody in town has an opportunity to speak on this. 

He supports the idea, but he doesn’t think it’s a Public Meeting with the 10% of people who 

read The Enterprise. It will take longer to execute via Town Meeting, but that seems like the 

right approach. A Public Meeting at night will not attract anyone. He doesn’t want to be 

criticized for not allowing people the ability to speak and vote on this.  

 

Mr. Fulone is having the same reaction. Early summer verses October is not much of a 

difference. Based on the way things move, how confident are we this timeline is accurate? 

The town should have the opportunity to vote on these.  

 

Ms. Faulkner sees both sides and understands both members want to have people showing 

up. She feels a public notice will not gain appearance, they will need a media campaign, and 

she will let Mr. Lehrer speak on that. With 625 responses to the LCP survey and 300 people 

at Town Meeting, they have to do whatever they can to wake up the masses. This is about the 

quality of life here and now is the time to come forward.   
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Ms. Waygan thinks the people need to be invited to participate. This method to get these 

regulations online is clever. She applauds them for figuring this out thoughtfully and carefully.  

Some lots are already grandfathered. We are in a toxic water crisis and the town needs to 

move on these quickly. She asked if the subcommittee meetings were public. Mr. McManus 

stated they are not advertised as they are advisory. He checked to see if they required 

advertising and they don’t. He would be happy to have public participation and advertise 

them. Ms. Waygan would love to go and they should somehow be a Public Meeting without 

Public Comment, as that is required of the Commission. She believes any subcommittee 

meeting should be held in a public space, and the more you attend the more you understand. 

She went over a few of the items they are working on now. She noted filing fees, reduction of 

nutrient loading, and no fill in the floodplain, as being on the radar of the overall strategic 

approach as part of the Conservation Commission process. The 150ft setback to wetlands 

has to go to Town Meeting. The 100ft buffer is in the Chapter 172-2 bylaw.   

 

- Fertilizer Restrictions and other Wetlands Protection Regulations 

There were a few mentions that this fell under the Conservations Commission, but Mr. Lehrer 

noted it was the bylaw that was delved into the least. He noted the DPW Director has 

concerns as to how it was brought to Town Meeting prior, but she hasn’t provided any 

feedback yet. He will await her comments.   

 

Mr. McManus raises concerns as the Conservation Agent when it comes to a complete ban 

on fertilizer. The Commission and 90% of permits and orders provide some form of mitigation 

or planting that need startup fertilizer for it to be meaningful and establish plantings. It is a 

consistent requirement from most applications for permits issued. He noted it is not a copious 

amount, its startup, but there are special conditions about it being organic and ensure the 

least amount of impact to water as possible, but the mitigation needs to establish and prosper. 

Expansion with a change of footprint or taking a lawn and doing mitigation with native 

plantings, if handcuffed with no fertilizer at all, impedes on that mitigation.  

 

Ms. Waygan commented there was a presentation before the Select Board regarding horse 

power regulations proposed for Santuit Pond which is also a Town Meeting vote. 

 

Mr. Lehrer wanted to clarify that the subcommittee process Mr. McManus outlined would be 

supplementary to any engagement and education process. This comes after a fair amount of 

analysis to determine what properties this impacts. There was a great amount of feedback 

given by the consultants that were hired from these property owners. He wanted to be 

considerate of items that were brought forth in order to make this second go a successful one. 

His timeline is for the end of February. He also noted the consultants would like to be involved 

in this process because they seek the permits on a daily basis, and they feel they will add 

value. He would like to invite them into a listening session to get feedback on the draft. After 
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listening to feedback, remaining consistent with policy goals, they would edit where 

appropriately. In March, they would go back to the property owners that are impacted by this 

proposal and invite them in to hear what potential impacts would be affecting their properties. 

From there, the draft will be tweaked further and they will invite in higher level groups for an 

open session such as Popponesset Beach Association, Peninsula Council, and other home 

associations. It will be opened to the general public where they go through the restrictions and 

what the process will be and how they will be enforcing. The final proposal will be ready for 

May/June. He doesn’t want to pursue this pathway without what he is suggesting for 

engagement. The subcommittee can work with the Planning Department and Commission on 

drafts and get to a process where nobody in town can reasonably say they didn’t have ample 

time to consume the real information to consume it.  

 

Mr. Richardson stated if they are getting 100% positive feedback, then he backs this 

approach. There will always be somebody who says they were not aware, regardless of how 

many times they were told. Mr. Fulone inquired if the engagement would still happen if it went 

to Town Meeting, and that was affirmed. He wants to give everyone the opportunity to listen 

and learn, but this will not allow them a vote if it goes through the Commission.  

 

Ms. Waygan commented that Town Meeting cannot change the Conservation Commission 

regulations. They don’t have that jurisdiction. All these things that impact the filling in the 

floodplain, that’s in our towns bylaws, but different parts of those are controlled by different 

entities. The Conservation Commission has to vote for some of these items to go through.  

 

Mr. Fulone reiterated if residents have the ability to vote at Town Meeting, he feels that is 

where it should be done. He would discourage taking the vote away from the residents.  

 

Mr. McManus stated they will reach out to neighborhood associations, realtor groups, 

landscaping groups, really any opportunity to educate the community. What they are focusing 

on first and foremost, is making the public as informed as possible with full transparency.  

 

Ms. Faulkner asked about zoning bylaws being 2/3 vote at Town Meeting. She clarified that 

the fertilizer or wetlands bylaw going to Town Meeting would be a simple majority.   

 

Ms. Waygan stated on their list of people to engage, she instructed they not only focus on the 

people who said no, there are a lot of people who want this to happen. She likes what is being 

done, it needs to involve the pond and water organizations at some point. They might hear a 

lot of no’s until they reach the public process. She doesn’t own or develop waterfront property, 

but she does swim in water that gets impacted and thinks she has a say. She would like Fuss 

& O’Neil to come and present on their report. She will talk to Mr. Collins about that. People 
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were fascinated about the horsepower regulations and asked what else could be done. 

Everyone wants clean water.   

 

Mr. Richardson posed the question out of the properties impacted, how many can even vote?   

 

Mr. Lehrer does not have the answer for that question. For this proposal, he is asking the 

Board to consider two different options. He initially conceived doing this as a zoning bylaw for 

purposes identified, understanding there are grandfathering and provisions in 40A Section 6 

that would impact long term viability. After Town Meeting, they would ask the Conservation 

Commission and the Board of Health to bring their regulations into consistency. All three 

documents are communicating with one another. If they were to go regulatory pathway first, 

he would then want to ask Town Meeting to make some amendment to recognize those 

regulatory changes. It’s either zoning bylaw first with a 2/3 vote at Town Meeting and 

promulgate regulations thereafter, or go the route of the Conservation Commission and go 

back to Town Meeting as a housekeeping article.  

 

Ms. Waygan would like the Conservation Commission route first. Ms. Faulkner agreed, stating 

these regulations are desperately needed. There is no ambiguity and it tells everyone they are 

not losing the ability to build there, just have to go about it a certain way. The horsepower, she 

wonders how big an impact it truly is. She also feels the fertilizer has a large impact and the 

landscapers will be objecting to that. People who are going to buy it will travel to other towns 

to purchase it. We have to take some methods to change this town.  

 

Mr. Richardson stated there is an enforcement issue with fertilizer. He is on board with what is 

being proposed, he just doesn’t agree with taking it away from the voters.  

 

Mr. Fulone has a clarifying question about Mr. Lehrer’s memo, the second to last paragraph, 

last sentence. It states “we may consider making these regulatory changes through 

Conservation Commission regulations and Board of Health regulations, they can be 

promulgated without a Town Meeting vote”. It feels like, because it didn’t go well at the last 

Town Meeting, we are going to take it somewhere else so it goes the way we believe it 

should, without taking it back to the town. Regardless of it is being done for all the right 

reasons, which is how he feels. Public engagement is critical, and for the engagement they 

will have the same faces that always come. He referred to the LCP engagement with a town 

of 15,000 people, and the survey brought forth 600 responses.  

 

Mr. Lehrer noted when restrictions are being contemplated it ignites a fair amount of 

participation. His memo came as a result of feedback and he wants to provide options. His 

position is they have to go through the education engagement, understand impacts of 

proposals, replicate results when doing analysis, and thoughtfully describe impacts to the 



  Town of Mashpee                                     Planning Board  
                      16 Great Neck Road North  
                      Mashpee, Massachusetts 02649 

15 
 

public. The intention to this pathway is not to skirt any Town Meeting or application, and with 

the feedback he was getting, many felt uncomfortable waiting until October. He doesn’t feel 

prepared to recommend a submission of a zoning bylaw article for May as it won’t allow for a 

thoughtful engagement.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated the majority of the Board is in support of this proposal. She would like to 

know what the Board can do for the Conservation Commission to move this forward.  

 

Mr. McManus summed up there are options in front of them and he agrees that the more 

opportunity to incorporate Public Comment the better. He agrees to the point about contacting 

groups in favor to garner as much support as possible, because it is the right thing to do. As 

far as which avenue to choose, eventually he would say the Conservation Commission is 

going through every regulation they have and looking at updates. Land subject to coastal 

storm flow is one that will be going through that process, regardless of Town Meeting. The 

Commission puts a high priority on transparency and public engagement, if it were to go 

through the home rule authority route, it may not be an expedited process at all. It may be 

drawn out with extended public comment and extended outreach to ensure the public 

engagement process is fully utilized. He just provided the steps, not necessarily how it would 

evolve. They want to be very thoughtful, deliberate, and open, particularly with those potential 

impacts to development and everything that goes along with eliminating fill in the flood zone. 

It’s not like changing an aspect of a mitigation regulation, it is a larger scope impact to that 

regulation. It wouldn’t be expedited to reduce public engagement, with previous changes it 

has always been careful and deliberate. The Conservation page will have a sidebar with links, 

one is the bylaw with regulations for 172.   

 

Mr. Fulone reiterated that early summer feels like a stretch, as some of these impacted 

residents aren’t here until May. The timeline gets squeezed and late summer turns to early 

fall. Now it’s on top of Town Meeting.  

 

MOTION:  

Mr. Balzarini made a motion to accept the Town Planners recommended process for 

approval of the contemplated changes to our conservation bylaws, wetlands bylaws, 

and Conservation Commission regulations and not submit for Town Meeting deadline. 

Seconded by Ms. Faulkner.  

Roll Call Vote: 

Ms. Waygan: Yes; Ms. Faulkner: Yes; Mr. Fulone: No; Mr. Richardson: No; Mr. Balzarini: 

Yes. (Passes 3-2)  

 

TOWN PLANNER REPORT  

Local Preference request for LeClair Village – DHCD response  
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His office submitted a local preference report for the affordable housing project at 950 

Falmouth Road, LeClair Village. DHCD did respond to the request and approved 70% local 

preference. They noted the request for Tribal preference would be a violation of fair housing 

laws. They did provide a remedy which he discussed with the Chairman of the Select Board 

and Vice Chair of the Tribe. If the Tribe is a participant in the financing of the affordable 

housing, via Indian Block Grant Funds, we are then required to provide that local preference. 

They are willing to allow that after the fact. It would be a post close finance. The project 

financing closed on January 6, 2023. He will be working with Carlton Hendrix, David Weeden, 

and Shelly Tobey. It does put the ball in their court, but he will provide them any support to 

make that happen, if it is something they want. We would ask the Tribe to be involved at the 

outset of all affordable housing projects, then at the RFPs we can note they will be 

contributing to projects, and developers can respond accordingly with the local finance 

package.   

 

Ms. Waygan stated they could most likely use that Block Grant in any town of their region that 

they choose to get that local preference.  

 

Affordable Housing Project – 209 Old Barnstable Road  

Mr. Lehrer had a kickoff meeting with residents of the neighborhood. It was a good process, 

there were 7 people that were identified, established by the association. They are concerned 

about traffic. He wrote to his boss noting they would be interested in a traffic study before 

going further. Hopefully the Affordable Housing Trust will be able to convene to authorize the 

study. From there, they will continue to work through the engagement. He would like to bring 

in more stakeholders to round out the team and open up to more residents of the project area. 

There are open minded folks and some very concerned folks. They want to get a proposal on 

the table to help meet affordable housing goals that both support the neighborhood and 

people are proud of.  

 

Ockway Highlands Tripartite Agreement Update  

Mr. Lehrer notified the developer about some conditions in his agreement, such as annual 

reports and a completion date of April 2022. There were no annual reports and the project is 

still underway. It’s his measure of security. He was asked to join the February 1, 2023 

meeting to give an update and evaluate the agreement to ensure terms are being met. Mr. 

Lehrer has not heard back yet.    

 

New Seabury Cottages Phase III  

This was the identified potential grading issues. Mr. Pesce has coordinated with his staff and 

made a site visit, and they will shoot some grades soon. No findings yet.  
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Request for Withdrawal from Cape Cod Commission Review of Falmouth Road Market 

(CCC File No. 21015)  

The applicant has requested withdrawal from the Cape Cod Commission for this project. The 

Commission cannot grant the withdrawal because the applicant needs to file the withdrawal 

with the local Planning Department. The Planning Board will then accept their withdrawal 

before the Commission can withdraw the DRI. He will add to a future agenda. They plan to 

refile for a different configuration. They felt there were some insurmountable hurdles 

regarding access to the site as well as transportation challenges.   

 

BOARD MEMBER COMMITTEE REPORTS  

Cape Cod Commission-     No Report  

Community Preservation Committee-  Negotiators are talking to the owner of 751 

Main St. The Committee authorized the 

appraisal for 9 Santuit Lane. There is another 

plot for affordable housing that was authorized 

for appraisal.  

Design Review-  A 7,400s.f. contractor bay unit at 5 Mercantile 

Way for pest control and storage vehicles.  

Plan Review-  Reviewed 5 Mercantile Way. Recommended 

approval with conditions: portion of a drainage 

easement that collects stormwater, proposed 

regrading around detention basin, ensure no 

impact to handle stormwater. Mr. Pesce is 

looking at that along with their design engineer 

at the request of the Board of Appeals. Public 

Hearing opens next week.  

Environmental Oversight Committee-  No Meeting  

Historic District Commission-    No Meeting  

 

 

ADJOURNMENT  

Mr. Balzarini made a motion to adjourn the meeting of the Planning Board at 9:09pm. 

Seconded by Mr. Richardson. All in favor.  

 

 

Next Meeting: Special Meeting Wednesday, January 25, 2023 @ 6:00PM – Mashpee Public 

Library  
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Respectfully Submitted,  

 

 

 

Christine M. MacDonald  

Board Secretary  

 

LIST OF DOCUMENTS  

Additional documents may be available in the Planning Department.  

- Town of Falmouth Notices  

- Town of Sandwich Notices  

- Massachusetts Open Space Conference Webinar Series Flyer  

- November 2022 Discharge Monitoring Report for South Cape Village – N= 5.5 

- October 2022 Discharge Monitoring Report for South Cape Village – N= 2.9 

 
































































































